POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held at 7.30pm on 9 November 2016

Present:        J French (Chair), K Fuller, M Fuller, A Munro, A Thompson, F Warner, and D West                     
Attending       Cllr D Milligan, Mr and Mrs B Cunningham, S-J Reid and PC G Gray

Apologies       S Waterston, J Weir and Cllr I Baxter
1.
Chair’s Remarks

1.1
Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.

2.
Minutes of Meeting held on 12 October 2016 and Matters Arising
2.1
Item 6.1    It was agreed there had been lack of communication regarding the takeover by Bonnyrigg Boys’ Club of Poltonhall Sports Pavilion and that there should have been wider discussion with all users before the Boys’ Club took it on.
2.2
Item 6.2    There continued to be issues with the Waverley Line service.  There was a risk of 1 in every 8 trains not arriving.  There were plans to resolve the problems with the introduction of an extra carriage at peak times and two additional carriages at off peak.  Cllr DM had made repeated requests at the highest level for a meeting to discuss the ongoing problems.

2.2
Minutes were approved.  Proposed by AM and seconded by DW. 

3.
Finance Report

3.1
Statement of Account as at 9 November 2016.

            October:                                         Bank                              Cash

            B/F                                                752.09                              12.74

            Income:   Nil                          
            Expenditure:  Nil

            Bank:                                            752.09                             Cash: 12.74          

           Total cash and bank:                  764.83
4.
Secretary’s Report

4.1
Correspondence was received from Midlothian Council about PDCC’s   representation regarding Section 42 Application to amend condition 6 of planning permission 13/00681/DPP at Drummond Moor Landfill Site, Rosewell.  PDCC’s comments would be considered when the application was being assessed and would be referred to when the Council reported on the application.  Following the determination of the application PDCC would be advised of the decision.
4.2
Rumours had been circulating that Aldi would no longer be building a store on the former Mayshade Garden Centre land.  While it could not be definitely confirmed that was indeed the case it did seem likely that Aldi had decided against coming to Bonnyrigg and it was suggested that the site may be re-used once again as a garden centre.  

5.
Police Report

During the month of October in the beat area BD01 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, and Poltonhall & District – there were 51 recorded crimes reported; of which 19 were solved (37.25% solvency). During this time period, there were 324 calls to Police Scotland.
5.1
INCIDENTS OF NOTE
A 23-year-old man was reported to the Procurator Fiscal following a car being driven with no insurance in Lasswade Road on 3rd October.

Between 5pm on 5th October and 11am on 6th October, tools to the value of £2,000 were stolen from a van parked in Sherwood Crescent.

A 63-year-old man was reported to the Procurator Fiscal after he assaulted another person in Almond Crescent on 6th October.

On 7th October, officers issued a 23-year-old man with a warning for possession of cannabis in Dundas Street.

Overnight between 6th and 7th October, a business premises in Dalhousie Place was broken into.

Between 11.10 pm and 11.25 pm on 18th October 2016, 3 youths were disturbed attempting to steal from within a garage in Moorfoot View, Bonnyrigg. 

Between 11.00 pm and 11.19 pm on 18th October 2016, youths entered an unlocked Ford Transit Van on Dickson Grove, Bonnyrigg, and stole a mobile phone. 

Overnight between 19th and 20th October 2016, a black Vauxhall Adam had its paintwork damaged on Pentland Road, Bonnyrigg.
Overnight between 21st and 22nd October 2016, a ford Focus had its wing mirror damaged on Campview Road, Bonnyrigg.

About 7am on 24th October, four males were disturbed by police while acting suspiciously near an address in Sherwood Court. The males were found in possession of possible stolen bikes and further enquiry is ongoing to ascertain any criminality.

Between 10pm on 23rd October and 7:30pm on 24th October registration plates were stolen from a vehicle at Chestnut Grove.

About 5pm on 24th October a garage was deliberately set alight at Polton Bank.

About 6pm on 24th October a living room window was smashed at Sherwood View.

About 7:35pm on 25th October, three male youths described as 11 to 12 years old were seen throwing stones. 

About 7pm on 26th October youths described as 10 to 11 years old were seen throwing stones at an address in Auld Coal Road.

Between 5pm and 11pm on 28th October, four windows were damaged at an address in Royal Scots Place.

On 30th October a large group of youths were seen throwing eggs at an address in Polton Street. 

Over the month of October we have seen an increase in youth anti social behaviour within the Hopefield housing development. This area will be the subject of focussed foot patrols. The instances of anti social behaviour within Bonnyrigg town centre and adjoining areas have dropped dramatically in recent months although some isolated problems are still apparent. 

5.2
PC Lennie and PC Wall will be holding a Community Surgery in Polton Street, Bonnyrigg on Thursday 24th November 2016 between 1000 and 1400hrs. 
If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above, or indeed any other crime, please contact your Community Policing Officer PC Daniel Lennie via 101 or email: LothianScotBordersBonnyriggCPT@scotland.pnn.police.uk or

Daniel.Lennie@Scotland.pnn.police.uk
5.4
Midlothian residents were being urged to safeguard their properties in order to reduce house breakings in the county as part of the new ‘Lock Down Crime’ campaign.  The campaign kicked off at Dobbie’s on 17 October and further roadshow events had since taken place in Penicuik and Dalkeith.  There would be a further two at the following venues and dates:
· Tesco, Eskbank Dalkeith, Monday 21 November (11.00 – 13.00)  

· Tesco, Eskbank Dalkeith, Friday 16 December  (14.00 -16.00)

Home security kits (containing a property marking DNA kit and shed alarm) would be available to purchase from Police Scotland at the roadshows (cots (£15).
5.3
KF mentioned the proposals for further police station closures and asked if Bonnyrigg was on the list.  PC Gray did not know if that was the case or not. 
6.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report

6.1
Cllr DM reported on a number of issues discussed at the Council meeting the previous day.  It was noted that youth disorder was on the increase and with the lack of Police presence in Dalkeith youngsters were running riot there.  There were also problems with youths in King George V Park using residents’ gardens and climbing walls to enter and leave the park and also verbally abusing residents.  There were no Police officers available to deal with the problem.  It was noted that on occasions there were as few as 9 officers operating in Midlothian.  The issue of CAT Teams continued to be an issue due to the withdrawal of funding by the current administration.  A motion had been tabled to re-instate the CAT Team fully and was voted on but was defeated and as a result that the CAT Team would be removed.
6.2
It was reported that the Scottish Government had said that Council Tax in Bands E-H must rise which mean Midlothian Council would have to find cuts of £31m from a £200m budget.

6.3
Cllr DM said he would be asking for a meeting about the running of the Lasswade Centre.  Youngsters were running around inside the building in the evening.  There was not enough staff available to check on people coming in to use the facilities.

6.4
Cllr DM would looking to Bonnyrigg Boys' Club to get them to speak to youngsters about keeping Poltonhall Pavilion tidy and so give them a sense of community.
7.
Local Issues

7.1
S-JR advised that there would be a Hopefield residents’ meeting the following evening.  There were a number of Taylor Wimpey issues outstanding that had not been dealt with since the last meeting.

7.2
The problem bund at the back of the Bannock Rig area had now been reshaped to stop people walking over it and being able to look into residents’ homes. 
7.3
It was noted that Taylor Wimpey were continuing a dialogue with Midlothian Council about the transfer of responsibility for the sport pitches.  However, a number of residents were against them being handed over to the Council.

7.4
Ratho Forge had been commissioned to design drawings for the entrances to the estate.

Date of Next Meeting
The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 14 December 2016
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